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September 23, 2019 
 
Sent Via E-mail to dfisher@saccityta.com  
 
 
 
Mr. David Fisher 
Sacramento City Teachers Association 
5300 Elvas Avenue 
Sacramento, CA 95819 
 
Re:  2019-2020 School Year Assessments 
 
Dear Mr. Fisher: 
 
It has recently come to my attention that leaders of the Sacramento City Teachers 
Association (“SCTA”), through weekly SCTA Messengers and correspondence to 
employees by certain SCTA site representatives, have directed employees not to 
administer the District-wide assessments for the 2019-20 school year because those 
assessments have not been agreed to by SCTA. 
 
We understand that SCTA leaders have a different understanding to the Memorandum of 
Understanding on Monitoring of Student Progress (“MOU”) that was signed by former 
Superintendent Banda and SCTA in November 2016.  While SCTA leaders have claimed 
that the District has “backtracked” on this MOU, our perspective is quite different.  As 
you know, that MOU was signed in November 2016 and references assessments for the 
2016-17 school year.  A key term of the MOU was to establish an Assessment 
Committee consisting of representatives from the District and SCTA.  Paragraph 9 of the 
MOU provided:  
 

9.  The Committee will commence no later than the week of January 9, 
2017.  Once the committee determines the content, structure and nature of 
the best processes for monitoring student progress, mutually-agreed upon 
dates may be determined for implementation of any state or federal 
assessment described in in Paragraph 3 above that apply for the 2016-2017 
school year.   

 
Under the MOU, the District and SCTA committed to working together on assessments 
for the 2016-17 school year.  There is no indication in the language of the MOU that the 
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In the past two years, through efforts such as expanded credit recovery, the adoption of new 
English/Language Arts instructional materials, and expanded learning summer programs, the 
District has improved student graduation rates and test scores on statewide assessments.  We 
have expanded programs for all students, including elementary sports and paying the costs for 
Advanced Placement and college entrance tests.  We must continue this critical work of 
providing our students with learning supports and programs that meet their individual needs and 
improve opportunities for every student in the District.  Assessing student progress throughout 
the District in a comprehensive and consistent manner is essential to this work.   
 
In administering the GATE, EL Redesignation, and math placement assessments that we have 
over the past years, seven hundred fifty eight (758) 1st and 3rd grade students were identified as 
requiring GATE services and five hundred fourteen (514) English Learner students were 
reclassified.  This work has allowed these students to more immediately receive services and be 
placed in programs or classes that actually meet their needs.  Implementing the assessments 
scheduled for the 2019-20 school year will allow us to further this critical work and reach even 
more of our students. 
 
Our District has for too long accepted the status quo of unacceptably low student outcomes that 
disproportionately impact our students of color, our economically disadvantaged students, and 
our students with disabilities.  The District will continue to move forward with the assessment 
schedules to meet our legal obligations to provide services to students, but more importantly to 
further our District’s values of ensuring equity, access, and social justice in our District by 
utilizing data to focus on results and continuous improvement for every student in every school 
in our District.  I hope SCTA leaders will join us in this renewed focus on student achievement.   
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
Jorge A. Aguilar 
Superintendent 
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